GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE
DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER
Springer Building, Classroom 1 & 2
March 15, 2012
Members Present:  Jack Akester, Anthony Brazen, Robert Coupe, Robert Daniels, Anne Deming, Barbara Hansen, Carol Harman, Matthew Heckles, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Susan Phillips, Dennis Rozumalski, 
Members Excused:  Wesley Jones, 
Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Steven Hagen, Barbara Peterson, Mary Wicks
Associate Members Present:  Florence Alberque, Lynn Fahey, Sarah Fishman, Dan Hoeftman, Bruce Lorenz, William Rhines
Associate Members Excused:  James Larks,
Associate Members Absent:  Cheryl Biddle, Chris DiSanto, Connie Hughes, Edie McCole, Justin Thompson
Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, William Mason, Joseph Hughes, Melissa Smith, Kamela Smith, Dara Schumaier, Matt Stehl, Greg Valentine

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order /Introductions
Review and Approval of Minutes 


	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order.  Chairman Lafferty asked that each one introduce themselves and state where they were from.
Chairman Lafferty asked for a motion that the minutes be accepted with corrections.  Motion was made and seconded.  
	Introductions were done.
February minutes were approved.


	Chairman’s Report
Standing Committee Reports

Membership Committee


Children’s Committee


Community Services

DPC Advisory Committee

	Chairman Lafferty stated that Director Huckshorn’s and Secretary Landgraf’s appearance before the Joint Finance Committee was excellent.  Report was very thorough and garnered nothing but compliments.
Rep JJ Johnson had questions after the meeting which Director Huckshorn resolved.  Concern was expressed about the lack of Detox facilities downstate. Most treatment is now on an outpatient basis, and the NCC facility serves all of Delaware.
Chairman Lafferty stated that he didn’t think anyone would take away the money for the Division because funds mostly underwrite activities required for compliance with the DOJ settlement.
George Meldrum will be taking over the Membership Committee.  We have a full membership.

A small discussion followed.
George Meldrum stated that the Membership Committee has 17 members and is at its capacity.

Carol Harman stated that there have been numerous suicides under the age of 20.  Six or seven were completed and three are in very serious suicide attempts.  Ms. Harmon noted that there was a wonderful pulling together of services.  There were parent meetings.  One Dover meeting was planned before the events.  Ms. Harman stated that there was NO suicide pact as rumored, or was bullying implicated.  Individuals had their own reasoning.  The school’s Wellness Centers had guidance counselors who identified friends that would be in trouble.  Schools are very much interested in how to get suicide prevention training for their school, churches as well are interested.

Mr. Akester stated that the Wellness Center budget is being cut by over $600,000.  80% of the Wellness Center visits are Mental Health.  GAC members may want to contact their legislators regarding this issue.
Chairman Lafferty asked Col. Coupe to give us a highlight of what the Victims Assistance Organization is about. Col. Coupe stated that the program began in the late 1980s and it’s aim was 2-fold.  Troupers that work in Youth Aid and in the schools are trained as First Responders, as Victim Services advocates--not to be Counselors but to get there as soon as possible so the investigators don’t have to wear all those hats.  They reach out to the family and let them know what aid is available.  Victim Services has a 24-hour hotline.  They are also are alerted through their reporting process.  It can serve victims of robberies’, rape, etc. The Victim Services hotline is different from DSAMH crisis number.  

Suicide prevention Hotline is 1-800-273-TALK.  The line will connect the caller according to the caller’s home phone area code.  It is not necessarily good for the college student who has a cell phone listed in another area code, for example.
CPR – is Child Priority Response in the children’s system.
Col. Coupe discussed the 911 calls received from people who do not know where else to call. 

A discussion followed.

Chairman Lafferty asked that a list be put together for all Crisis numbers.

There will be an anti-bullying campaign called SHOUT at the end of the month.  Also Mark Borer, a child psychologist, has developed access to  Child Psychiatry Consultation is available on the web were a PCP can get advice and access for information if needed.

There is a Foundation that provides money for children who are being bullied or overweight.  They cover services that insurances or Medicaid are not able to cover.

Chairman Lafferty asked Flo Alberque, Committee share a few words.  Ms. Alberque stated that they had one meeting with 6 people in attendance.  4 out of 6 were Consumers.  A lot of work was done on developing a Mission and a Vision, a topic that will be discussed again hopefully with more people in attendance.  Minutes are pending.  They will be distributed when done.
There was a huge focus on clients and consumers on their inputs into the committee.

Mr. Akester stated that the DPC Advisory Committee met last week.  Mr. Valentine spoke regarding the RFPs.  The USDOJ settlement agreement highlighted about 75 individuals that had been ad DPC for more than several months.  DPC improvement report which was presented by Susan Robinson at the Advisory Meeting.  She highlighted about a half dozen charts demonstrating the changes that occurred between 2007 and 2011.  In 2007, DPC’s census was 238 and now is at 150.  There has been no use of seclusion or restraint in the last 3 months.  For last part of the meeting, Gail Bluebird and Karen DiNardo presented information regarding the Peer Program and specifically the Drop Zone.  The next meeting is Friday, May 11, 2012 at 9:30 a.m. in the Springer Executive Conference Room.
Hours of operation and oversight was discussed.

Chairman Lafferty asked Mr. Valentine and/or Ms. Alberque to give tours to members if they would like.


	

	Director’s Report


Deputy Dir.  Melissa Smith
Director’s Report Con’t

	Melissa Smith gave the Director’s report in Director Huckshorn’s absence.  

Ms. Smith stated that the Division is negotiating 13 contracts ready to start on July 1, 2012 (FY13).  DSAMH is continuing to operationalize the integration of Behavioral Health and Physical Healthcare.  

Common Ground, a system to enhance client/provider communications, is being implemented.  Trainings have been held.  It will expand to additional settings.  
Telepsychiatry equipment has been installed in DPC and the NCC Crisis unit and will also be installed in Ellendale.  DSAMH staff are looking into what needs to happen to have a psychiatrist available 24/7.

Question was asked, “What is telepsychiatry?”  It is a video conference-based remote psychiatric assessment..  Psychiatrists on-call only need to travel to the nearest telepsychiatry location and can be connected via live video to a client at another telepsychiatry location. It saves time and extends resources (psychiatrists’ time). 
Psychiatrists employed by DPC are doing assessments but DSAMH could contract with independent psychiatrists.  
Comment:  Psychiatrists are good for meds.  Psychologists are good for counseling.  If we use Psychologists (for telepsychiatry assessments) we could have a lot more to go around the state because they cost less.

The way involuntary commitment laws are currently written, assessments need to be done by a physician, a psychiatrist, for now.  A discussion followed.
The Division has hired an Executive Director, Bryce Hewlett, for DCRC.  He will work with the group and help them obtain their 501(c)3 status. He will be a fulltime contractor and is very capable.   
Ms. Smith thanked all those who were participants in an awareness survey of our State incentive grant (COSIG).  Most consumers said they were now aware that co-occurring services were now available.  This is a massive change compared to 4 – 5 years ago.

Site review for 2 weeks coming up. -  A week for Treatment and a week for Prevention.  

Status on RFPs – CRISP RFP is the targeted team to move long term residence of DPC out.  Connections CSP, Recovery Innovations out of Phoenix, Arizona, both won contracts.
ACT and ICM team contract awards went to Connections CSP, Horizon House, Resources for Human Development, Anka Behavioral Health from California and NHS Human Services from Pennsylvania.
Targeted Case Management RFP will be rereleased with some changes because the first RFP did not attract bidders.  The too-stringent eligibility requirements have been relaxed.
The RFP for the Crisis Stabilization Center for Ellendale will be closing at the end of the month.
Greg Valentine spoke regarding the major accomplishment was no seclusion no restraint.  DPC will be rolling out new discharge policy and procedures next week.  There will be a lot of training and capacity building; will be talking with providers. The focus is on more communication among providers, staff and clients from the day of admission. Discharge planning now begins upon admission.
Since January DPC offers 2 acute units at DPC and they stay full; will be expanding them in the next month from 16 to 18 beds.  DPC is evolving another unit into a sub-acute unit for when the acute stay is just not long enough.  It will not be a long term unit, but a step-down--a little longer than acute.  Discussion followed

Melissa Smith gave an update on Cognitive Enhancement Therapy.  It is currently going through the evaluation system at this time.  Nothing has been decided yet.

	

	Old Business/New Business

Public Comment

	DE Uniform Assessment – Greg will speak on next meeting about the form.
Vince – announcements

Disabilities Council – recent legislation abolishing verbiage in the law.  Discussion around “Larry The Cable Guy” hired to entertain at our State Fair.  Mr. Boehm asked that the Council back him on asking that he be removed from the agenda (his humor is discriminatory to disabled people).
Motion that a letter regarding “Larry the Cable Guy” be removed from the Delaware State Fair.  Moved and seconded.  Anne will do letter. Anne commented as far as the State Fair letter.  She said a letter should be sent to the Governor and a copy to the person at the State Fair, Secretary Landgraf and Director Huckshorn.

Bruce Lorenz stated that there needs to be a conversation regarding prescription drug addiction.  Doctor’s firing patients, doctors being closed down.  Overwhelmed with patient load.  Chairman Lafferty asked Mr. Lorenz to contact Dr. Braison for the next meeting.

Mr. Lorenz also stated that there has not been a presentation to the GAC that has not been interrupted by comments and questions from members and others.  Please try and wait till the end of the presentation to ask questions.  Chairman Lafferty asked that the GAC and those interested parties in attendance adopt that as a ground rule to wait until presentation is done before starting asking questions.
Drug Diversion Unit was discussed.  There is no mechanism to monitor prescription opiates. Col Coupe – next meeting bringing someone in along with above.  Right now there is no way of tracking meds/prescriptions being given from different physicians.
None.


	`

	Meeting Adjourned


	Motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting.  
	Meeting was Adjourned at 10:39 a.m.


Respectfully Submitted, Pamela Kennedy
*Governor’s Advisory Council meets every third Thursday of the month unless otherwise noted.

** Please note that the next meeting of the Governor’s Advisory Council will be on Thursday, April 19, 2012 at 9 a.m.
1

